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Farm and Family.’’ In 2015, the Univer-
sity of Arkansas Press published a 
compilation of Jo’s poetry, ‘‘In the 
Home of the Famous Dead: Collected 
Poems.’’ Her work is influenced by her 
Arkansas heritage and often portrays 
the lives of rural families and the 
struggles, hardships, and everyday 
challenges they face. 

Jo McDougall has earned nationwide 
recognition throughout her career. She 
has been awarded a fellowship from the 
Arkansas Arts Council and was in-
ducted into the Arkansas Writers Hall 
of Fame in 2006. She has won numerous 
awards, including the DeWitt Wallace/ 
Reader’s Digest Foundation Award, the 
Porter Prize, and the Academy of 
American Poets Prize. 

I congratulate Jo for receiving the 
Porter Fund’s Lifetime Achievement 
Award. Her enduring voice, observ-
ances on small-town life, and out-
standing accomplishments and con-
tributions in poetry for the last 40 
years have made her more than deserv-
ing of this recognition.∑ 

f 

REMEMBERING LINDA SEUBOLD 

∑ Mr. BOOZMAN. Mr. President, today 
I wish to honor the life of long-time 
journalist and community leader, 
Linda Seubold, of Fort Smith, AR who 
passed away on June 5, 2019. 

Linda was an award-winning jour-
nalist, magazine editor, and supporter 
of Fort Smith. Through constant cov-
erage and commentary, she was a vocal 
advocate for the region’s historical, 
educational and cultural assets such as 
music, art, and entertainment. Her 
support was crucial for the advance-
ment of vital institutions and attrac-
tions including the U.S. Marshals Mu-
seum, the area’s public libraries, the 
Elvis Presley Barbershop Museum, 
Chaffee Crossing, and the Bass Reeves 
Statue. 

During her 15 years at the Southwest 
Times Record, Linda was a news re-
porter and columnist, a role model, and 
‘‘newsroom mom’’ to countless young 
reporters. She developed an incredible 
level of trust with local officials. Ev-
eryone knew she would be fair and 
thorough. Everyone knew she cared 
about truth and the good of the com-
munity. 

Linda was also a trusted professional 
among her peers. One of her most dif-
ficult assignments was covering an exe-
cution by lethal injection. She was one 
of two reporters elected to be eye-
witnesses as ‘‘pool’’ reporters, who 
then had to give their notes to the rest 
of the media. It was her assignment, 
and she did it with professional excel-
lence, according to colleagues present 
that day who had to rely on her notes. 

Her popular column was a must-read 
and provided an outlet for her to share 
her love of the community and high-
light the local music and entertain-
ment scene. This passion eventually 
led to her partnership with Lynn 
Wasson to create ‘‘Entertainment Fort 
Smith.’’ When the popular magazine 

first launched, Linda would say that 
they started the publication because 
she got tired of hearing people say 
there was nothing to do. As co-owner 
and editor, she set out to prove people 
wrong by publishing a monthly maga-
zine filled with every imaginable event. 
Entertainment Fort Smith grew quick-
ly to become a local staple for informa-
tion on the culture, people, and attrac-
tions in the region. It also provided an 
outlet for her and Lynn to share their 
passion for education that was evident 
in the magazine’s commitment to Fort 
Smith Partners in Education and all 
local public schools. 

The last 7 years tested Linda in new 
ways as she fought against cancer. Her 
legendary smile, deep faith, and the 
love of those around her carried her 
through and she volunteered for nu-
merous medical trials that she hoped 
would benefit future patients. 

Linda was born in Fort Smith on Oc-
tober 24, 1942, graduated from Fort 
Smith High School in 1960, and at-
tended Fort Smith Junior College. She 
was preceded in death by her husband 
of 55 years, Frank. They were proud 
parents of five children, with 12 grand-
children and three great-children. 

She will be missed as a cherished 
mother, grandmother, friend, commu-
nity advocate, and professional who 
truly made a difference for generations 
to come.∑ 

f 

RECOGNIZING MCGREGOR 
INDUSTRIES 

∑ Mr. CASEY. Mr. President, it gives 
me great pleasure to celebrate 100 
years and four generations of McGregor 
Industries, an outstanding metal fab-
rication firm based in Dunmore, PA. 

Since its establishment 1919, 
McGregor Industries has been re-
nowned for its production of quality 
railings, staircases, and iron and steel 
works. The company’s roots in Scran-
ton’s South Side neighborhood firmly 
placed McGregor Industries at the cen-
ter of the highly competitive iron and 
steel trade market of the Northeast. 
Their many high-profile projects have 
built our businesses, our churches, our 
schools, and even our airports in north-
eastern Pennsylvania and across the 
Commonwealth. 

When the company faced hardship in 
a changing market of the early 2000s 
and again in the 2008 financial crisis, 
Robert R. ‘‘Bob’’ McGregor readily 
took on the challenge to save his 
grandfather’s enterprise. Bob’s engi-
neering background encouraged 
McGregor Industries to evolve and 
thrive in changing times through inno-
vations in engineering and develop-
ment, eventually resulting in the 
McGregor Stair Tower and Stair Sys-
tems. McGregor Stair Systems soon be-
came prominent features of many 
Philadelphia area building projects. 
Under the leadership of a fourth gen-
eration McGregor and Wharton grad-
uate, Grace McGregor Kramer, the 
company’s high-rise stair towers have 

expanded to the Boston area. Contracts 
with MIT and the Encore Boston Har-
bor casino are among the largest con-
struction projects in Massachusetts 
history, with McGregor Industries se-
curing contracts for over 4,000 workers. 

This family-led operation upholds its 
reputation as a reliable and innovative 
leader in its industry that architects, 
engineers, contractors, and construc-
tion managers can depend upon. 
McGregor Industries and its devoted 
employees possess the focus and inno-
vation required of steel industries in 
the 21st century, while maintaining the 
spirit of a family business committed 
to its community. McGregor should 
take great pride in its decades of 
growth and tradition of excellence 
passed from generation to generation. 

McGregor Industries remains a testa-
ment to American-made ingenuity. 
Their commitment to service and the 
betterment of communities across the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and 
beyond is inspirational. I wish their 
leadership and employees success for 
many years to come.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO BOB COFFIN 

∑ Ms. CORTEZ MASTO. Mr. President, 
today I would like to congratulate Bob 
Coffin on his distinguished career and 
commend his 37 years of dedicated 
service to Nevada. 

Bob Coffin was first elected to the 
Nevada Assembly in 1982, where he 
served for two terms. He was then 
elected to the Nevada State Senate, 
where he served until 2010. After leav-
ing the State Senate, Coffin continued 
his career as a public servant, and 
since 2011, he has worked to represent 
the city of Las Vegas Ward 3 as coun-
cilman, a position he will retire from 
this June. 

Councilman Coffin has deep roots in 
downtown Las Vegas, having been a 
resident in and around Ward 3 for more 
than 60 years. He has raised his family 
less than a mile from his childhood 
home. 

Growing up in Las Vegas, Council-
man Coffin developed a passion for two 
things—his Mexican-American heritage 
and the sport of golf. His family emi-
grated to Southern California from 
Mexico, and he saw firsthand the dis-
crimination his mother faced as a 
young woman. The councilman has 
spent much of his career fighting this 
type of injustice. He has traveled to 
Central America to help children and 
families and has been an active mem-
ber in the Latin Chamber of Commerce. 

As a young man, Councilman Coffin 
attended Bishop Gorman High School 
and the University of Nevada Las 
Vegas, where he earned an accounting 
degree. While concentrating on his 
studies, he also continued to focus on 
his favorite pastime, golf, and was 
named the Nevada Amateur Golf 
Champion at the age of 27. He went on 
to serve his country in the U.S. Army 
and today owns a successful insurance 
business. 
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Councilman Coffin has been repeat-

edly recognized for his community 
service, receiving dozens of awards dur-
ing his career. Most recently, he was 
named Person of the Year by the 
Southern Nevada Chapter of the Pro-
fessional Golfers Association and re-
ceived the Charles Dick Medal of Honor 
Award from the U.S. National Guard. 
He has twice been honored by the Latin 
Chamber of Commerce, receiving the 
Hispanic Citizen Award and the Public 
Service Award. 

As a councilman for the city of Las 
Vegas Ward 3, Bob Coffin prioritized 
keeping our communities safe revital-
izing older neighborhoods by building 
new parks and fostering economic op-
portunity and development in our 
great city. 

Today, Bob Coffin continues his com-
mitment to the public by serving on a 
number of boards and commissions, in-
cluding the Board of the Las Vegas 
Golf Hall of Fame, Chief Local Elected 
Officials Consortium, Commission for 
the Las Vegas Centennial, Debt Man-
agement Commission, Southern Ne-
vada Regional Planning Coalition, and 
the Southern Nevada Water Authority. 

Bob Coffin has left his mark on Ne-
vada and his community and has im-
pacted countless Nevadans through his 
public service and community engage-
ment. I am grateful for all of the work 
he has done for our State and con-
gratulate him on a well-deserved re-
tirement.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO MIKE FABER 

∑ Mr. DAINES. Mr. President, this 
week I have the honor of recognizing 
Mike Faber for his significant impact 
on the community as an educator, 
coach, and mentor. 

Mike Faber has selflessly served his 
community by educating young Mon-
tanans in Cut Bank for 21 years and 6 
years in Eureka. Mike taught a wide 
range of disciplines, from physical edu-
cation to Native American history, at 
both the middle school and high school 
level. 

Truly demonstrating a passion for 
service, Mike was an instructor not 
only in the classroom but also on the 
field. While in Eureka, he coached 
wrestling, football and track and field 
for 15 years, helping young Montanans 
build character and a strong work 
ethic that will serve them well in their 
adult years. 

For almost three decades, Mike has 
lived a life of servant-leadership, his 
leadership in the classroom and on the 
field will be greatly missed by his com-
munity. His efforts to help transform 
young students into good citizens has 
impacted the lives of nearly 3,000 
young Montanans throughout his 27- 
year career. I applaud Mike for leading 
a life of excellence in educating our na-
tion’s youth and setting a standard for 
exemplary service.∑ 

TRIBUTE TO BRIGADIER GENERAL 
LOUIS W. WILHAM 

∑ Mr. INHOFE. Mr. President, today I 
wish to recognize and congratulate BG 
Louis W. Wilham, assistant adjutant 
general of the Oklahoma Army Na-
tional Guard, for his extraordinary 
dedication to duty and service to our 
Nation. Brigadier General Wilham will 
soon retire from the Oklahoma Na-
tional Guard after 31 years of service. 

Brigadier General Wilham enlisted in 
the Oklahoma Army National Guard in 
1987 and received his commission 
through the Oklahoma Military De-
partment’s officer candidate school in 
1989. Since then, General Wilham has 
served in a variety of key leadership 
and staff positions within the Okla-
homa National Guard, commanding at 
the company, battalion, and brigade 
levels prior to serving as the assistant 
adjutant general and interim adjutant 
general. Throughout the course of his 
career, Brigadier General Wilham has 
supported numerous mobilizations for 
both State and Federal missions. In 
2008, he deployed to Iraq in support of 
Operation Iraqi Freedom, serving with 
the Joint Area Support Group-Central 
in Baghdad. In 2017, while serving as 
the interim adjutant general of the 
Oklahoma National Guard, Brigadier 
General Wilham oversaw the mobiliza-
tion of over 2,000 Oklahoma soldiers 
and airmen in support of Hurricane 
Harvey. 

During the course of Brigadier Gen-
eral Wilham’s service to our Nation, he 
earned awards and decorations, includ-
ing: the Legion of Merit, Bronze Star 
Medal, Meritorious Service Medal with 
two bronze oakleaf clusters, Joint 
Service Commendation Medal, Army 
Commendation Medal with one bronze 
oakleaf, Army Achievement Medal 
with three bronze oakleaf clusters, Iraq 
Campaign Medial with one Bronze 
Campaign Star, and Combat Action 
Badge. 

On behalf of my colleagues and the 
entire U.S. Senate, I want to person-
ally thank Brigadier General Wilham 
and his family for over three decades of 
selfless service to the State of Okla-
homa and the United States of Amer-
ica. He will leave a legacy of leadership 
and integrity that will remain with the 
Oklahoma National Guard for many 
years to come. I wish Brigadier General 
Wilham, his wife Jodi and their daugh-
ters, Taylor and Shelby, the very best 
as he retires from military service.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JACK MIDDLETON 

∑ Mrs. SHAHEEN. Mr. President, today 
I wish to salute Jack Middleton for his 
60-plus years of dedicated service to the 
Mount Washington Observatory. Jack 
is stepping down this year from his 
longtime post as secretary of the board 
of trustees. In this role, he helped to 
build the observatory into a respected 
authority on climate research, and he 
leaves a legacy worthy of our praise 
and our gratitude. 

Those of us who know Jack recognize 
him as president of McLane Middleton, 
one of the largest law practices in the 
Granite State and a firm that encour-
ages its attorneys to be active partici-
pants in their communities. This is un-
doubtedly a reflection of one of Jack’s 
core beliefs. He has been a force in rais-
ing awareness and funds for programs 
like DOVE—the Domestic Violence 
Emergency Project—that provide legal 
representation free of charge for people 
in need. Jack has also served as presi-
dent of the United Way and board 
member of the New Hampshire Chari-
table Foundation, New Hampshire Pub-
lic Television, The White Mountain 
School, and The Nature Conservancy, 
always finding a way to employ his di-
verse talents in pursuit of a greater 
good. 

Those of us who really know Jack 
understand that he is just as com-
fortable on top of a mountain as he is 
in a courtroom or boardroom. It was a 
young Sergeant Middleton—fresh out 
of his service in the Marine Corps—who 
arrived at the Appalachian Mountain 
Club’s Pinkham Notch Camp in 1952 for 
a new job at a warming hut on Mount 
Washington’s Tuckerman Ravine. He 
was drawn there after hiking in the 
White Mountains as a child and staying 
with friends in the Madison and Lake 
of the Clouds Huts as a teenager. This 
new venture was the beginning of a 
decades-long, unbroken connection to 
New Hampshire’s highest peak. 

While working as an observer at the 
Mount Washington Observatory in the 
early 1950s, Jack discovered another 
love—Ann Dodge, the daughter of Ob-
servatory founder Joe Dodge and 
Jack’s future wife. Dating the boss’s 
daughter has it challenges, but anyone 
could see that the bond between Jack 
and Annie was immediate and strong. 
On his days off, Jack would hike down 
the mountain to see her at the AMC 
Pinkham Notch Hut. Annie would re-
turn the favor when she was free, scal-
ing the 6,288-foot mountain to visit 
Jack when his duties kept him inside 
the Observatory. 

Jack left his job to attend law school 
after 1 year at the Observatory. Short-
ly after graduating, he was tapped to 
serve as corporate secretary by a board 
of trustees who both recognized his po-
tential and appreciated his love of the 
mountain and its summit. That was 
1957. Jack has been diligently taking 
minutes at board meetings ever since, 
and he remains an outstanding ambas-
sador of the Observatory and an out-
spoken supporter of its important role 
in climate research. 

Over the past few decades, the Mount 
Washington Observatory has emerged 
as a significant institution of science 
education and plays a vital role in 
helping advance the public under-
standing of the complexities of our nat-
ural world. Its Weather Discovery Cen-
ter in North Conway has become a pop-
ular resource in communicating these 
findings to classrooms and workshops 
across the globe. Throughout each step 
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